V. ZONING ITEMS - The Zoning Committee met on Thursday, March 2, 2017, at 1:30 p.m. to review zoning map amendments and Zoning Ordinance text amendments. The meeting was attended by Commission members Patrick Brewer, Mike Cravens, David Drake, Carolyn Richardson, and Bill Wilson. The Committee members reviewed applications and made recommendations as noted.

A. ABBREVIATED PUBLIC HEARINGS ON ZONING MAP AMENDMENTS

The staff will call for objectors to determine which petitions are eligible for abbreviated hearings.

Abbreviated public hearings will be held on petitions meeting the following criteria:

- The staff has recommended approval of the zone change petition and related plan(s)
- The petitioner concurs with the staff recommendations
- Petitioner waives oral presentation, but may submit written evidence for the record
 There are no objections to the petition
- B. <u>FULL PUBLIC HEARINGS ON ZONE MAP AMENDMENTS</u> Following abbreviated hearings, the remaining petitions will be considered.

The procedure for these hearings is as follows:

- Staff Reports (30 minute maximum)
- Petitioner's report(s) (30 minute maximum)
- Citizen Comments
 - (a) proponents (10 minute maximum OR 3 minutes each)
 - (b) objectors (30 minute maximum) (3 minutes each)
- Rebuttal & Closing Statements
 - (a) petitioner's comments (5 minute maximum)
 - (b) citizen objectors (5 minute maximum)
 - (c) staff comments (5 minute maximum)
 - Hearing closed and Commission votes on zone change petition and related plan(s)

Note: Requests for additional time, stating the basis for the request, must be submitted to the staff no later than two days prior to the hearing. The Chair will announce its decision at the outset of the hearing.

1. TAYLORMADE REAL ESTATE, LLC ZONING MAP AMENDMENT & WYNNDALE SUBDIVISION ZONING DEVELOPMENT PLAN

a. <u>PLN-MAR-17-00006: TAYLORMADE REAL ESTATE, LLC</u> (5/7/17)*- petition for a zone map amendment from a Townhouse Residential (R-1T) zone to a Planned Neighborhood Residential (R-3) zone, for 3.77 net (4.80 gross) acres, for property located at 1580 Higbee Mill Road (a portion of). A conditional use permit is also requested.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AND PROPOSED USE

The 2013 Comprehensive Plan's mission statement is to "provide flexible planning guidance to ensure that development of our community's resources and infrastructure preserves our quality of life, and fosters regional planning and economic development." The mission statement notes that this will be accomplished while protecting the environment, promoting successful, accessible neighborhoods, and preserving the unique Bluegrass landscape that has made Lexington-Fayette County the Horse Capital of the World.

The Comprehensive Plan encourages identifying opportunities for infill, redevelopment and adaptive reuse that respect the area's context and design features (Theme A, Goal #2); providing for accessible community facilities (Theme D, Goal #2); and encourages the development of underutilized and vacant land in a compact, contiguous and/or a mixed-use sustainable manner within the Urban Service Area (Theme E, Goals #1a., #1b. and #3).

The petitioner proposes a Planned Neighborhood Residential (R-3) zone for the subject property in order to construct a childcare center. A conditional use permit for this use has also been submitted in association with the requested rezoning.

The Zoning Committee Recommended: Approval.

The Staff Recommends: Approval, for the following reason:

- A restricted Planned Neighborhood Residential (R-3) zone at this location would be in agreement with the 2013 Comprehensive Plan, for the following reasons:
 - a. The Goals and Objectives of the Plan identifying opportunities for infill, redevelopment and adaptive reuse that respect the area's context and design features (Theme A, Goal #2a.); providing accessible community facilities (Theme D, Goal #2); and encouraging the development of underutilized and vacant land in a compact, contiguous and/or a mixed-use sustainable manner within the Urban Service Area (Theme E, Goals #1a., #1b. and #3). In addition, the staff would note that the Goals and Objectives of the Plan also encourage providing for well-designed neighborhoods (Theme A, Goal #3); minimizing disruption of natural features when building new communities (Theme A, Goal #3d.); and identifying and protecting natural resources and landscapes before development occurs (Theme B, Goal #3a.).

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

- b. Although not explicitly considered a "community facility" by the 2013 Comprehensive Plan, childcare centers and after-school care for children are a necessary service in support of the community's public school system, which is a designated community facility. Locating such uses near residential neighborhoods is appropriate to provide services to the immediate area in a convenient manner.
- c. The proposed development will utilize vacant property along Man o' War Boulevard, and such higher intensity of use is appropriate along minor arterial corridors, where the direct impact on established neighborhoods can be minimized.
- d. By improving and utilizing the existing crossing for the South Elkhorn Creek and its floodplain, rather than modifying the FEMA floodplain, the natural features of the property can be protected in a more thorough and comprehensive manner. The proposed child care center is located outside of the FEMA 100-year floodplain, and its associated setback and riparian buffer.
- This recommendation is made subject to the approval and certification of <u>PLN-MJDP-17-00011: Wynndale Subdivision</u>, <u>Lot 2B</u>, prior to forwarding a recommendation to the Urban County Council. This certification must be accomplished within two weeks of the Planning Commission's approval.
- 3. <u>Under the provisions of Article 6-7 of the Zoning Ordinance, the following use restriction is recommended via conditional zoning for the subject property:</u>
 - a. Multi-family residential dwelling units shall be prohibited.

This restriction is appropriate because it has been offered by the applicant in order to protect the adjacent residential properties to the north of the subject property.

b. REQUESTED CONDITIONAL USE - Child care center.

The Zoning Committee Recommended: Approval.

The Staff Recommends: Approval, for the following reasons:

- a. Granting the requested conditional use will not harm the public health, safety or welfare, and will not adversely affect the character of the subject or surrounding properties. The proposed use will be situated along Man o' War Boulevard, and screened from the nearest residential uses north of that arterial by a number of trees and some vegetation currently located in and adjacent to the existing floodplain and creek which traverses the property.
- b. This use is intended to allow an existing facility in the general area to relocate and expand on the subject site. Most traffic to and from this center will utilize Man o' War Boulevard, given existing travel patterns to the CCN facility located in the Millpond Shopping Center on Boston Road by its clientele.
- c. On-site parking will be provided on the subject site, as will a very large outdoor play area for children being cared for at this child care center.
- d. All necessary public services and facilities are available and adequate to the subject site, provided sidewalks are installed as currently proposed. Sanitary sewers, fire & police protection and all public utilities are provided in this portion of the Urban Services Area, and available to this location.

This recommendation of approval is made subject to the following conditions:

- 1. Provided the Urban County Council rezones the property R-3; otherwise, any Commission action of approval is null and void.
- 2. The subject property shall be developed according to the submitted Zoning Development Plan, or as further amended by the Planning Commission.
- 3. The proposed use shall be operated in accordance with the submitted application provided by the applicant.
- 4. All necessary permits, including a Zoning Compliance Permit, Fence Permit and Certificate of Occupancy, shall be obtained from the Divisions of Planning and Building Inspection prior to occupancy of this child care center.

c. PLN-MJDP-17-00011: WYNNDALE SUBDIVISION, LOT 2B (5/7/17)* - located at 1580 Higbee Mill Road. (Vision Engineering)

Note: The Planning Commission postponed this item at their March 23, 2017, meetings.

The Subdivision Committee Recommended: Approval, subject to the following conditions:

- 1. Provided the Urban County Council rezones the property R-3; otherwise, any Commission action of approval is null and
- 2. Urban County Engineer's acceptance of drainage, storm and sanitary sewers, and floodplain information.
- 3. Urban County Traffic Engineer's approval of parking, circulation, access, and street cross-sections.
- 4. Urban Forester's approval of tree inventory map.
- 5. Greenspace Planner's approval of the treatment of greenways and greenspace.
- 6. Department of Environmental Quality's approval of environmentally sensitive areas.
- 7. Clarify TPP to match 55% canopy to be provided (denote tree removal area).
- 8. Complete tree inventory information (tree diameters required by Article 26 of the Zoning Ordinance).
- 9. Addition of pedestrian access to the cross-section CC.
- 10. Resolve emergency access during 100-year flood event.
- 11. Resolve future maintenance of 20' access easement.

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

Zoning Presentation – Mr. Sallee presented and summarized the staff report and staff recommendations for this zone map amendment. He indicated that the applicant has requested a change from a Townhouse Residential (R-1T) zone to a Planned Neighborhood Residential (R-3) zone, for 3.77 net (4.80 gross) acres, for a portion of the property located at 1580 Higbee Mill Road. He presented a PowerPoint presentation, and briefly explained the existing zoning and land use of the subject and surrounding area. He also provided a series of photographs of the area and gave a brief description of each.

Mr. Sallee indicated that a little more than a year ago, the properties to the north and west, as well as the subject property, had been proposed for an apartment development. He said that, at that time, even though the subject property was part of an R-3 zone change request, which they opposed, the staff felt the subject property was better suited for a higher intensity of use. He then said that the petitioner believes that the proposed rezoning is in agreement with the 2013 Comprehensive Plan because the Goals and Objectives encourage identifying opportunities for infill, redevelopment and adaptive reuse that respect an area's context and design features (Theme A, Goal #2a); providing accessible community facilities (Theme D, Goal #2); and encouraging the development of underutilized and vacant land in a compact, contiguous and/or a mixed-use sustainable manner within the Urban Service Area (Theme E, Goals #1a, #1b and #3). In addition, the Goals and Objectives of the Plan also encourage providing for well-designed neighborhoods (Theme A, Goal #3); minimizing disruption of natural features when building new communities (Theme A, Goal #3d); and identifying and protecting natural resources and landscapes before development occurs (Theme B, Goal #3a). The staff was in agreement with the petitioner's justification.

Mr. Sallee then said that child care centers and after-school care for children are a necessary service in support of the community's employers and public school system. He explained that locating the higher density and intensity uses, such as a daycare center,, along minor arterial corridors (Man o' War Boulevard) is more appropriate since the direct impact on an established neighborhood can be minimized. The petitioner has offered a conditional zoning restriction in response to neighborhood concerns from last year's zoning hearing, regarding high density residential development at this location. For this reason, the staff recommends that a conditional zoning restriction be placed on the property.

Mr. Sallee said that the staff did recommend approval of the proposed zone change, as did the Zoning Committee, for the reasons listed on today's agenda.

Zoning Development Plan Presentation – Mr. Martin presented the staff report and a rendering of the corollary zoning development plan. He indicated that the Subdivision Committee recommended approval, subject to the conditions listed on today's agenda.

Mr. Martin explained that there were two issues with the access easement (condition numbers #10 and #11) and those included how to access the property during the 100-year flood event and the future maintenance of the 20' access easement. He said that since this a preliminary plan, the applicant had stated that on the final development plan they intend to replace the crossing and elevate it above the 100-year flood event to allow emergency vehicle to cross over to the subject property. He then said that, since there will be two properties sharing the access easement, the applicant will need to state on the final development plan who will be responsible for the maintenance of the access easement. Mr. Martin recommended the following changes:

- 10. Resolve emergency access during 100-year flood event at the time of the Final Development Plan.
- 11. Resolve future maintenance of 20' access easement at the time of the Final Development Plan.

<u>Conditional Use Presentation</u> – Mr. Sallee indicated that the staff has received a number of communications in support, as well as two email correspondences in opposition of this application and he presented those to the Commission at this time. He summarized the staff report, and briefly explained that a child care, independent of a church, is considered a conditional use; and since the child care center is associated with a zone change, the Planning Commission has the power and responsibilities to act as the Board of Adjustment and issue a conditional use permit, should the subject property ultimately be approved for the zone change.

Mr. Sallee said that the child care center is setback about 35' from the Man o' War Boulevard right-of-way and the parking lot separates the center from the Clays Mill Road access easement. Both the building and parking area, as well as the play area are outside the floodplain area. He said that the treed area will remain "as is" in the northern floodplain area, which is very significant to the conditionals use permit. He then said that transportation will be provided by the center to and from Stonewall, Picadome, Wellington, and Clays Mill Elementary Schools, and they are proposing child care for about 100 children at this location. He said that with the child care relocating to this area, the staff is estimating that the facility will generate about 50 peak hour trips with most of the traffic coming from Man o' War Boulevard.

Mr. Sallee said that the staff determined the relocation of the child care facility to this location will not will not harm the health, safety or welfare of the existing neighborhood, and all public faculties are adequately available for the proposed use, which is important when approving a conditional use permit. The Zoning Committee, as well as the staff is recommending approval, subject to the conditions listed on today's agenda.

<u>Petitioner Presentation</u> – Nick Nicholson, attorney, Jake Riordan, Taylormade Real Estate and Matt Carter, Vision Engineering and Mellissa Canberra, Childcare Network was present. He indicated that his client was in agreement with the staff's recommendations, and requested approval.

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

Childcare Network understood the neighborhoods concerns of having a higher density residential development at this location, and this is why they offered the conditional zoning restriction on this parcel to prohibit multi-family development from being built unless the Planning Commission approved a new zone change application.

Mr. Nicholson distributed the Traffic Impact Study to the Commission and gave a brief explanation of each tab in his packet of exhibits. He said that the reason they postponed this application at last month's hearing was to make sure they had completed a traffic study and to analyzes the turning movements, specifically the left turn movement off Higbee Mill Road to Clays Mill Road and the left turn movement from Clays Mill Road to Higbee Mill Road. He then said that Clays Mill Road is a state road and not controlled by the city, so any new improvements would need the approval of the state. He explained that Clays Mill Road now has five lanes with two lanes dedicated for turning left or right onto Man o' War Boulevard. He said that the state determined that stacking of the cars would be more beneficial coming off of Clays Mill Road than any type of dedicated turn onto Higbee Mill Road. By having the traffic move this way, it helps disperse the traffic and maintain the Level of Service for this area. He then said that this application will not have may impact on the level of service for Clays Mill Road, and as for Higbee Mill Road there will be a one second change in the AM peak hours and a five second change in the PM peak hours. He said that there will be no stop and go traffic on Clays Mill Road, but rather the traffic will freely flow through the area.

Mellissa Canberra, Childcare Network, gave a brief history of her background and that of the Childcare Network. She said how important it is for the parents to have safe, reliable and educational environment for their children of all ages. She explained the current conditions of the Childcare Network in the Millpond Shopping Center and why they are requesting this zone change to relocate their facility.

Mr. Nicholson noted that the Traffic Impact Study does include the approved townhomes development just off site.

<u>Commission Questions</u> – Mr. Drake asked if the Traffic Impact Study indicates future Level of Service after the development is completed. Mr. Nicholson replied affirmatively.

Mr. Wilson asked if the Traffic Impact Study was shared with the staff. Mr. Nicholson replied affirmatively. Mr. Emmons said that the staff did receive the Traffic Impact Study on April 3, 2017, but the Zoning Ordinance does not require the applicant to complete a Traffic Impact Study with this application. He then said that in general, the staff is in agreement with the applicant's conclusions and their finding that this type of use will not have a significant impact on the intersections.

<u>Citizen Support</u> – Alex Donoghue, residing at 1340 Mumford Lane, said that his three children attend the Childcare Network. He explained that with his first child he looked into their options to provide their child an early learning experience, and by far Childcare Network is the best. They have the opportunity to use other childcare facilities where they live, but Childcare Network provides their family excellent service, and their hours of operations are flexible for families who need to drop of their kids.

Mr. Donoghue said that the neighborhood believes a daycare facility is bad for traffic and the neighborhood, but in this area there are very few options for parents when it comes to child care. He then said that they were told that if this application was not approved, Childcare Network may have to close their doors. It would be a shame to lose the people at this facility, because even at its current location, he would prefer to have his children attend Childcare Network because of the quality of teachers and staff and what they offer is much better than the other options in the area. He said that this child care has over 20 years' experience, and the neighborhood will be surprised with how well Childcare Network works with the community and what they provide to the families.

Susan Ray, residing at 720 Sunny Slope, gave a brief description of her background, and said that one thing that her job is in charge of is auditing childcare facilities in Kentucky. She then said that Childcare Network in the Millpond Shopping Center is the only facility that she is aware of that has a detached playground. In the past, when she picked up her child from the daycare, she has had to flag cars down through the parking lot in an effort to slow them down. As an educator, she was taught it is about the students and their safety, not the adults. This facility prepares the children in a safe environment. She said that in the general area there are only 10 licensed daycare facilities, and this particular facility transports the children to and from school and continues the child education at the daycare facility. She asked that the Planning Commission approve this application to allow the educational aspect to continue.

<u>Citizen Opposition</u> – Janet Cabiness, residing at 704 Cumberland Road, indicated that the neighbors believe that the current traffic problem is not good and addition business will cause more problems in the area.

Damon Snyder, residing at 704 Cumberland Road, presented a short video and gave a brief summary of the current situation on Higbee Mill Road. He explained that his concern is for a vehicle trying to exit Higbee Mill Road onto Clays Mill Road is limited due to the speed of the traffic coming from and going toward Man o' War Boulevard.

Frank Pruitt, residing at 3533 Cornwall Drive, said that Clays Mill Road is not a state route and the recent improvements were decided and made by the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government. He then said that the study for this area began in 2000, the final design was completed in 2004 with construction beginning in 2008. He added that the state did review the plans and fund the construction but the state was not part of the design review. Any decisions made on Clays Mill Road will be done by the LFUCG, Division of Engineering & Traffic.

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

Mr. Pruitt read the following letter into the record:

Dear LFUCG Planning and Zoning Board members,

My name is Frank Pruitt and I have resided at 3533 Cornwall Drive in the Stonewall neighborhood for approximately 13 years. I am writing to you to voice my opinions, personal and professional regarding the proposed rezoning of the property located at 1580 Higbee Mill Road.

My understanding is that the owner of the property is requesting a zoning change to a more dense residential development than from the current zoning. As I'm sure you all know, the property is adjacent to the Stonewall neighborhood that was developed in the mid 1960's to mid 1970's as single family dwelling on lots varying from approximately 0.5 to 0.3 acres. It is also my understanding that the current zoning allows for townhomes, which in and of itself is a departure from the Stonewall neighborhood development and character. It is my opinion that changing the zoning to a development that squeezes a 48 apartment (96 vehicles) complex into an approximate 2 acre area would be totally out of character with the surrounding neighborhood and I can see no logical basis for allowing this to happen. Additionally, it would seem that the affected properties adjacent to a 48 apartment complex would see their property values decrease significantly. On these points alone I would implore the Planning & Zoning Board to deny the zoning request.

In addition to living in Stonewall, I am also a civil engineer that served as the project manager, lead design engineer, and engineer of record for the recent Clays Mill Road improvements construction. My involvement on the Clays Mill Road improvements project has spanned approximately 16 years from the initial scoping study, final design phases and recent construction. Based on this work experience I feel I am very familiar with the Clays Mill Road corridor and roadway characteristics, to include the Clays Mill Rd. (CMR) and Higbee Mill Rd. (HMR) intersection.

The Clays Mill Road improvements, Section 2B construction completed in the fall of 2014 eliminated the existing dedicated left turn lane for northbound CMR traffic onto west bound HMR (toward 1580 Higbee Mill Rd). There was/is not enough space between the CMR intersections with HMR and Man O War Blvd. for left turn lanes from northbound and southbound CMR traffic onto HMR and Man O War Blvd. The Section 2B construction and subsequent reconfiguration of CMR left turn lanes in this area was a decision that was thoroughly and carefully vetted during the Clays Mill Road scoping study and into final design phases by the LFUCG, the consultant design team and the Clays Mill Road Advisory Committee – a large committee consisting of public officials, private citizens, local business owner's and other various interested parties. It is important to note that the decision to eliminate the CMR northbound turning lane onto HMR was largely based on the low traffic volume of southbound CMR left turns onto Man O War Blvd. To facilitate the few northbound CMR left turns onto HMR, Section 2B construction made the leftmost CMR northbound thru lane act as a shared thru/left turn lane.

It is my opinion that a high density development (96 vehicles) at 1850 Higbee Mill Rd. will very likely have a negative impact on traffic patterns/flow and functional operation of the CMR and HMR intersection that could result in unsafe conditions. One of my concerns is based on the likelihood of a large increase of northbound CMR left turning movements onto HMR generated by a high density development, particularly during the evening rush hour. I also feel it would be prudent to review this issue with the LFUCG Division of Traffic before making any decision that would allow a high density development.

For the personal and professional reason stated above, it is my opinion that the proposed high density development of 1850 Higbee Mill Rd should not be allowed. If anyone would like to discuss these issues further with me, I would be happy to do so. I can be reached on my cell phone at 533-3869. Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

Frank Pruitt

Douglas Starnes, residing 720 Longwood Road, said that Stonewall Neighborhood is a large area with limited access. He said that the applicant is proposing to subdivide the property into two tracts, one is proposed for townhomes and the other is proposed for the day care. Highee Mill Road is a small road compared to the rest of the roads in the area. He said that Clays Mill Road does have signalized intersection, but at the intersection of Highee Mill Road and Clays Mill Road there is no signalized intersection, making it difficult even dangerous to exit Highee Mill Road.

Mr. Starnes briefly described the other route that drivers could take through the Stonewall Neighborhood; however, most of these routes end at un-signalized intersections on Clays Mill Road, which could result in injury accident. He then said that drivers could travel further into the neighborhood where there are two signalized lights, but this route takes the drive near the elementary school and eventually exiting on to Wellington Way. Should the driver take this route, it will increase the traffic near the school causing more traffic backups and danger to the pedestrians.

Mark Fox, residing at 668 Longwood Road, said that his family has lived in this area for 28 years. He then said that Clays Mill Road will flood and there needs to some type of access to get out the kids off the daycare property should the 100-year flood

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

event take place. He then said that a bridge could be constructed, but Higbee Mill Road will also flood and there will be no way to get the kids off the property if that takes place, other than wait until the water goes down. Another option would be to raise Higbee Mill Road.

Kevin Kidd, residing at 3569 Cornwall Drive, said that he disagrees with the staff's recommendation, condition #1, which reads: "granting the requested conditional use will not harm the public health, safety or welfare, and will not adversely affect the character of the subject or surrounding properties". He then said that one thing that was not taken into consideration is that most people will cut through a neighborhood to go toward town (i.e. Cornwall Drive to Wellington Way). He said that his neighborhood does not have sidewalks on both sides of the street, so the children have no area to walk. Increasing the traffic on Cornwall Drive and the other intersections where there are only two signalized lights on Clays Mill Road places pedestrians at risk. He said that this neighborhood is a cornerstone for this city. It has been a model neighborhood for as long as he can remember. He said that this neighborhood deserves the respect of this representation and there are serious and grave concerns. He understands the concerns with the parents, who currently attend the Childcare Network, but childcare is not the issue, but it is about the neighborhood and the children. There is a bigger picture here than the intersection of Higbee Mill Road and Clays Mill Road. Now that the townhomes have been approved this request will double the traffic flow resulting in all of that traffic coming down Cornwall Drive.

Caryl Pfeiffer, residing at 903 Witthuhn Way, said that there was a lot mentioned about the traffic concerns and it is interesting to note that both the developer and the staff have said the daycare customers will be located south of the subdivision and not in the subdivision. She then said that they see a way for additional conditions that would make the proposed zone change better for public and pedestrian safety, to alleviate the traffic congestion in the immediate vicinity of the daycare, to provide for pedestrian safety with sidewalks and provide unencumbered access. She said that Higbee Mill Road is a narrow local street that does not meet current standards. She then said that access to the daycare will be solely from Higbee Mill Road, which has no shoulders and no way to pull off should an emergency vehicle need to come into the site. She added that road widening is not proposed along the subject site, but the Commission can require it given the proposed commercial use. She said that the improvement of Higbee Mill Road along the subject site should be added as a condition of this zone change, if approved by the Commission. This would help alleviate congestion into and out of the daycare and provide pedestrian safety.

Ms. Pfeiffer said that the staff reported states that the applicant proposes to utilize the existing lane and provide improvements and a parking lot for the daycare. She then said that 8' out of 16' of that lane is dedicated for the driveway to the house located 1400 Higbee Mill Road. That means only 8' of the lane will be public right-of-way. She said that there is a significant floodplain in this area and during an extreme storm access to the daycare may be an issue if the lane is not improved. She added that the existing bridge is limited to a load of 10 tons. A firetruck weights between 16 and 35 tons depending on how that truck is outfitted, and it is typically 10' wide. In addition garage trucks will have to enter the property and those trucks weight between 15 and 24 tons empty depending on the size of the truck. Also, delivery trucks will be accessing the site to deliver food and other items to the daycare. She said that should the Commission approve the zone change request, they are asking for a requirement to be added to have the developer upgrade and widen the lane, as well as bridge that is rated for larger vehicles that will be traveling into the site.

Ms. Pfeiffer said that it would be difficult for the larger trucks to enter the site due to two drainage ditches and the existing conditions of Higbee Mill Road. In addition, school buses will also be traveling Higbee Mill Road so they are requesting safe passage to and from the daycare for all users, as well as emergency vehicles be provided with conditions.

Tracy Starnes, residing at 720 Longwood Road, said that the existing road conditions on Higbee Mill Road are not suited for additional traffic and congestion. She then said that the neighborhood would request postponement until all of Higbee Mill Road is improved either by the LFUCG or the developer.

Ms. Cabiness said that the neighborhood is present due to safety first and as they established making a left turn will not be easy from either Higbee Mill Road or Clays Mill Road. She then said that long trips from the daycare through the neighborhood ae not ideal. She added that the FEMA map shows that 1580 Higbee Mill Road is located in a floodplain and poses a danger. They believe the traffic will increase through the Stonewall neighborhood. She said that the staff recommendation is helpful and should be included in the Commission's decision and improvements to Higbee Mill Road should be part of that recommendation.

<u>Petitioner Rebuttal</u> – Mr. Nicholson said that he appreciated the neighborhood concerns, as well as their recommendations for improvements to Higbee Mill Road. He then said that they are improving Higbee Mill Road by expanding the road to 22' for the majority of this property, as well providing sidewalks, and upgrading the bridge and widening the access to 24'. The bridge will be entirely outside the FEMA floodplain, which is a requirement of the Stormwater Manual and will be part of the final development plan. He said that, for the record, they are building a new bridge and he believed the bridge will be 24' wide. He hopes that this will alleviate any concerns the Commission may have for the school bus and/or emergency vehicles entering this site.

Mr. Nicholson said that, with regards to the video that was shown to the Commission, he has to point out that there was no stacking on Higbee Mill Road because he was the first car to pull up to Clays Mill Road. He then said that also in the videos there was only one care that entered Higbee Mill Road from Clays Mill Road and it took approximately two seconds to make that turn.

Mr. Nicholson said that the traffic count was conducted for two hours during the AM peaks hours and the PM peak hours and that count showed the wait time was about 20 to 25 seconds.

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

Mr. Nicholson said that the letter from Mr. Pruitt was from last year because much of that letter spoke to the apartment. He then said that, although Mr. Pruitt said that he was not here to fight development and he is not anti-development, he did say any traffic added to this intersection will cause chaos. This means no development for this site. He said that they are adding 12 cars to take a left turn off of Clays Mill Road and 6 cars will take a left off of Higbee Mill Road because Man o' War Boulevard is 0.1 miles away from this intersection. He then said that 85 percent of all traffic will go to Man o' War Blvd. The reason why Stonewall neighborhood has limited access is because the neighborhood fought access to Man o' War Boulevard.

Mr. Nicholson said that the building and the bridge will be out of the 100-year floodplain and there are no FEMA issues associated with this proposal. He then said that the staff was initially concerned with density on the neighborhood side of this parcel. The neighbors were concerned about the apartments and the typical impacts that come from apartments, including the traffic. He said that they have done everything that they could by specifically ruling put apartment entirely. They moved this project to the other side of the creek and they provided a very low traffic generator. There is only so much that can be done. This is an infill site, this is a tough site and this is a site that is 50 percent floodplain. That does not mean it is inappropriate for development, but that means it's the right development. They are doing everything that they can to ensure that this is the right development, by doing a residential use. He said that recently there was a zone change on Clays Mill Road to P-1, but they decided to go toward residential to ensure that this area stays residential.

<u>Citizen Rebuttal</u> – Ms. Cabiness said that the traffic study was submitted on April 3rd and asked what day the study was conducted on. Mr. Nicholson replied Thursday.

Mr. Kidd asked if the traffic study was conducted over two days. (reply was inaudible) Mr. Kidd then asked if a new study could be conducted to evaluate the traffic coming from Harrodsburg Road off of Man o' War Boulevard to Clays Mill Road through Cornwall Drive over to Wellington Way. He said that people will cut through the neighborhood toward Harrodsburg Road, which then becomes the major thoroughfare for the people who work south of Man o' War Boulevard. He then said that a traffic study also needs to be conducted for the intersection at Wellington Way because adding the townhomes and the daycare will have a significant impact on traffic.

Mr. Pruitt said that the statement that 85 percent of traffic will go toward Man o' War Boulevard is only an assumption. The additional traffic making all of the turning movements is an assumption. Those assumptions may end of being correct, but that cannot be determined until it actually happens. He then said that, with regards to the letter that was read, that letter is a new letter even though it does have similarities to other letters that he has sent on other zoning issues for this area.

Mr. Pruitt said that the Clays Mill Road improvements were at the expense to some degree for the functionality of Clays Mill Road and Higbee Mill Road intersections. Those decisions were made, it's not the ideal situation with the existing traffic, but the intersection is functional. His concern with the townhomes is that that development will strain this intersection to some degree, and additional traffic from another development poses some real concern. He indicated that he has history with the Clays Mill Road corridor and he also has an understanding of its history.

David Marler, residing at 724 Longwood Road, said that the business on the opposite side of this development has not been discussed. He noted that the GTE building has an access on Higbee Mill Road and an access on Clays Mill Road. There is also a new mulch business coming to the area that will house its equipment on site. This corner will be very busy with traffic.

Staff Rebuttal - There was none.

<u>Commission Questions</u> – Ms. Mundy said that she does not believe the Commission has approved or reviewed anything on the corner of Clays Mill Road where the mulch is located. Mr. Martin replied that the Commission will not see anything on that use, but rather they would file an application with the Board of Adjustment, who will then review the application at a public hearing.

Mr. Cravens asked if the streets in the Stonewall neighborhood are collector streets. Mr. Martin replied that there are collector streets in the neighborhood, but he was unsure which streets were and were not collectors. He said that the local standards require the width of the street to be 23' and Higbee Mill Road does match the standards of a rural local street, which has a width of 20'.

Mr. Nicholas said that Ms. Mundy is correct and the mulching use will be reviewed by the Board of Adjustment.

Mr. Fox said that, when looking at the map, Higbee Mill Road is within the floodplain and there is nothing that the daycare can do to fix that. He then said that a bridge can be constructed that is higher than the floodplain but the bridge is attached to Higbee Mill Road, which is within the floodplain area.

<u>Commission Discussion</u> – Ms. Plumlee thanked the neighbors for coming out to today's hearing. She then said that this is a tuff decision because at the old site there are toddlers crossing through an unsafe area and then the new site has the toddlers with their parents taking another risk.

Mr. Cravens said that there was a lot of discussion about traffic, but in reviewing the map there are many ways off of Higbee Mill Road and out of the Stonewall neighborhood. He then said that he is not convinced that the daycare will be generating enough traffic.

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.

Mr. Penn said that he understood why the neighborhood was upset with the townhouse development, but that decision has already been done. He then asked what can be done on this piece of property that has a lighter impact than a daycare. If more townhouses or even apartments were to be developed it would create more traffic at a higher density than a daycare. He added that in the city there are infill projects are being developed and he cannot think of a use that would have a lesser impact than a daycare.

Mr. Owens said that from what he has heard traffic is the main issue. He then said that, safety wise, Clays Mill Road has been improved, as well as the old access to Old Clays Mill Road. He added that at some point in time someone going to travel through the neighborhood to the daycare center and there will be traffic through the area. The applicant has conducted a traffic study and the staff is in agreement with their findings. He commented that he would be voting in favor of this request.

Mr. Wilson said that he appreciated the community coming out speaking to this request and he shares their understanding because he has been in their position. He then said that he also understands infill development and the various uses that could be placed on this site that are worse than this type of use.

Note: Mr. Drake departed the meeting at this time.

Action - A motion was made by Mr. Berkley, seconded by Ms. Mundy to approve PLN-MAR-17-00006: TAYLORMADE REAL ESTATE, LLC, as recommended by the staff.

<u>Discussion of motion</u> – Mr. Penn said that the widening of Higbee Mill Road over the bridge is on the development plan, so it does not need to be a condition of approval.

The motion was carried 9-0 (Brewer and Drake absent).

Action - A motion was made by Mr. Berkley, seconded by Ms. Mundy and carried 9-0 (Brewer and Drake absent) to approve the conditional use for a child care center.

Action - A motion was made by Mr. Berkley, seconded by Ms. Mundy to approve PLN-MJDP-17-00011: WYNNDALE SUBDIVISION, LOT 2B, as recommended by the staff.

Mr. Martin indicated that the following changes should be made:

- 10. Resolve emergency access during 100-year flood event at the time of the Final Development Plan.
- 11. Resolve future maintenance of 20' access easement at the time of the Final Development Plan.

The motion carried 9-0 (Brewer and Drake absent).

- VI. COMMISSION ITEMS The Chair will announce that any item a Commission member would like to present will be heard at this time.
 - A. <u>AMENDMENT OF 2017 MEETING & FILING SCHEDULE & MEETING CANCELLATIONS</u> The staff will recommend that the Planning Commission take action to amend their Official Meeting & Filing Schedule for 2017 to formally cancel their previously scheduled Work Sessions on Thursday, <u>April 20, 2017</u>, and on Thursday, <u>May 18, 2017</u>.
 - In addition, the staff will recommend that a Work Session be scheduled for...
 Wednesday, <u>April 26, 2017</u>; to be held at 1:30 PM in the Phoenix Building, 101 East Vine Street, on the 7th Floor.
 - In addition, the staff will recommend that Work Sessions be scheduled for...

Wednesday, May 3, 2017;

Wednesday, May 10, 2017; and on...

Wednesday, May 24, 2017.

These are all to be held at 1:30 PM in the Phoenix Building, 101 East Vine Street, on the 3rd Floor.

 Finally, the staff will recommend that the location of the Planning Commission's Public Hearings previously scheduled for the Council Chambers on Thursday, <u>May 25, 2017</u> (for Zoning Items) be relocated to be held at 1:30 PM in the Phoenix Building, 101 East Vine Street, on the 3rd Floor on that same day.

Action - A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms. Richardson and carried 9-0 (Brewer and Drake absent) to amend the Official Meeting & Filing Schedule.

Mr. Wilson commented that he would like it noted for the record, he is still concerns with the Commission's parking situation.

- VII. STAFF ITEMS There were none.
- VIII. AUDIENCE ITEMS There were none.

IX. NEXT MEETING DATES

^{* -} Denotes date by which Commission must either approve or disapprove request.